# 2021 年重庆市普通高中学业水平合格性考试 英语考试说明

根据《国务院关于深化考试招生制度改革的实施意见》(国发〔2014〕35 号〕《重庆市人民政府关于印发重庆市深化普通高等学校考试招生综合改革实施方案的通知》(渝府发〔2019〕11 号)和《重庆市普通高中学业水平考试实施方案》(渝教基发〔2018〕24 号)的要求,参照《普通高中英语课程标准(实验)》及《重庆市教育委员会关于印发重庆市 2018级普通高中学生课程设置及周课时安排表的通知》(渝教基发〔2018〕28 号)的有关规定,结合我市普通高中教学实际,制定本考试说明。

### I. 考试形式与试卷结构

- (一)考试形式:闭卷、笔试。
- (二)考试时间90分钟,试卷满分100分。
- (三) 试卷结构

试卷包括听力、单词辨音、单项填空、完形填空、阅读理解、书面表达六个大题。

1. 听力

本大题共 10 小题,每小题 1.5 分,共 15 分,测试考生理解英语口语的能力。其中,第 1 至 5 题要求考生根据所听到的 5 段简短对话,从每题所给的 3 个选项中选出最佳选项;第 6 至 10 题要求考生根据所听到的 2 段长对话或独白,从每题所给的 3 个选项中选出最佳选项。每段录音材料播放两遍,每遍之间停顿 2 秒。听力部分时间约 10 分钟。

#### 2. 单词辨音

本大题共 5 小题,每小题 1 分,共 5 分,测试考生对英语语音的掌握情况。要求考生从每题所给的 3 个选项中选出单词划线部分读音与其他两项不同的一项。

#### 3. 单项填空

本大题共 10 小题,每小题 1 分,共 10 分,测试考生对英语语法和语用知识的掌握情况。 每题在一句或两句话中留出空白,要求考生从每题所给的 3 个选项中选出最佳选项。

#### 4. 完形填空

本大题共 10 小题,每小题 1.5 分,共 15 分,测试考生在阅读理解基础上对英语词汇和表达形式的掌握情况。本题在一篇不超过 200 词的短文中留出 10 个空白,要求考生从每题所给的 3 个选项中选出最佳选项,使补足后的短文意思通顺、前后连贯、结构完整。

### 5. 阅读理解

本大题共 20 小题,每小题 2 分,共 40 分,测试考生阅读理解书面英语的能力。要求考生根据所提供的 4 篇材料的内容,从每题所给的 3 个选项中选出最佳选项。

### 6. 书面表达

本大题满分 15 分,测试考生的书面表达能力。要求考生根据所给情景,用英语写一篇 60~80 词的短文。情景包括目的、对象、时间、地点、内容等;提供情景的形式有图画、图表、提纲等。

试卷题型、题量、计分和估计用时如下表。

	题型	题量(道)	分值(分)	总分(分)	计时 (分钟)
_	听力	10	1.5	15	约 10
=	单词辨音	5	1	5	约 5
三	单项填空	10	1	10	约 10
四	完形填空	10	1.5	15	约 15
五	阅读理解	20	2	40	约 30
六	书面表达	1	15	15	约 20
合计		55+1		100	90

## II. 考核目标与要求

### (一)语言知识

要求考生了解和掌握语音、语法、功能意念、话题、词汇五方面内容,详见《普通高中英语课程标准(实验)》附录一至五。其中标\*号的项目不作要求。

### (二)语言运用

在听的方面,重点考查考生理解和处理英语口头语言材料的能力,考生应能:

- 理解主旨要义
- 获取事实性的具体信息
- 对所听内容作出简单推断
- 理解说话者的意图、观点和态度

在读的方面,重点考查考生阅读理解不同文体语篇的能力。考生应能:

- 理解主旨要义
- 理解文中具体信息

- 根据上下文推断单词和短语的含义
- 根据所读内容作出判断和推理
- 理解作者的意图、观点和态度
- 理解文章的基本结构

在写的方面,重点考查考生根据要求进行英语书面表达的能力。考生应能:

- 准确使用语法和词汇
- 使用一定的句型、词汇,清楚、连贯地表达自己的意思

### III. 题型示例

**例 1** 请听下面五段短对话,分别从第 1 至 5 题所给  $A \times B \times C$  三个选项中选出最佳选项。录音内容:

M: Do you go to work by bus or by bike?

W: Neither. I usually go to work on foot.

试题:

- 1. How does the woman usually go to work?
  - A. By bus.
- B. By bike.
- C. On foot.

### 【答案】C

 $\mathbf{M} \mathbf{2}$ 请听下面一段长对话,从每题所给 A、B、C 三个选项中选出最佳选项。

录音内容:

- M: Excuse me, madam. We are doing a program about people's weekend life. Can I ask you some questions?
- W: Sure. Go ahead.
- M: What do you usually do at weekends?
- W: Well, I usually watch TV on Friday evenings.
- M: And on Saturdays?
- W: Mostly I read books. When the children are home, I cook a big dinner.
- M: I see. How about Sundays?
- W: On Sundays my husband and I always go swimming together.
- M: Sounds great!
- W: Yeah, we love it.

M: OK, thank you for	answering all my questions.		
W: You are welcome.			
试题:			
1. What does the woma	an usually do on Friday ever	nings?	
A. Watching TV.	B. Cooking dinner.	C. Reading books.	
【答案】A			
2. When does the wom	an always go swimming?		
A. On Fridays.	B. On Saturdays.	C. On Sundays.	
【答案】C			
3. What is the relations	hip between the man and th	e woman?	
A. Classmates.	B. Strangers.	C. Friends.	
【答案】B			
<b>例 3</b> 从下面每题 A、E	3、C 三个选项中选出单词	划线部分的读音与其他两项不同的词。	
试题:			
1. A. n <u>a</u> me	B. b <u>a</u> d	C. <u>a</u> pple	
【答案】A			
	<b>3、</b> C 三个选项中,选出可	填入空白处的最佳选项。	
试题:		1 19 1	
	_ kind person that everyboo		
A. the	B. a	C. an	
【答案】B			
例 5 阅读下面短文,点	从文后各题所给的 ABC 三	个选项中,选出可以填入空白处的最佳	
页。			
My mom bought me a	pair of new sports shoes of	over the weekend. I 1 the blue Nikes	
elf in the shop. The new	shoes would make me jump	farther than my old shoes. I couldn't wait	
an and play with my 2	at school.		
On Monday morning,	I arrived at school twenty	minutes early, 3 some friends and I	
d play on the field. I rai	n very 4 and was out	of breath. Finally, I stopped to take a rest.	

When I looked \_\_\_5 \_\_ at my new shoes, I was in shock. My shoes were no longer blue but brown! I was 6\_\_! I knew I would be in big trouble with my mom because I was so \_\_\_7\_\_. I tried to clean the mud (泥) from my new shoes. But it didn't work.

After school, my mom <u>8</u>. I got into her car nervously and started to tell her about my Nikes. To my surprise, she just <u>9</u> and told me that everything was fine. Mom said they were my sports shoes, and that they were for play. I was so <u>10</u>!

1. A. chose		B. washed	B. washed	
2. A. teachers		B. classmate	B. classmates	
3. A. if		B. but	B. but	
4. A. quickly		B. quietly	B. quietly	
5. A. back		B. down	B. down	
6. A. worried		B. moved	B. moved	
7. A. slow		B. proud	B. proud	
8. A. worked		B. cooked	B. cooked	
9. A. smiled		B. shouted	B. shouted	
10. A. strong		B. happy	B. happy	
【答案】				
1. A	2. B	3.C	4.A	5. B
6. A	7. C	8.C	9.A	10. B

例6阅读下列短文,从每题所给的A、B、C三个选项中选出最佳选项。

Hip-hop dancing is popular with young people today. They like it because they can invent their own moves (舞步). They use this dance to show their love for life. It also shows that they just want to be themselves and enjoy life, and that they are not afraid of problems.

Hip-hop dancing has a history of more than 30 years. It was first seen in the streets in New York and Los Angeles in the early 1980s. At that time, many young black people often danced to the music, and they used their legs, arms, heads and even shoulders to dance. Many young people still use most of these moves today.

Hip-hop dancing became well-known all over the world because of the 1983 movie *Flashdance*. In the movie, dancers performed Hip-hop dancing. People enjoyed their performance. Then it became popular. More and more people are learning Hip-hop dancing because they believe

that it is a good way to exercise their bodies.

- 1. Young people like Hip-hop dancing because \_\_\_\_\_.
  - A. they can invent their own moves
  - B. it can solve their problems
  - C. it can make them popular

### 【答案】A

- 2. Where was Hip-hop dancing first seen?
  - A. In the movies.
  - B. In the streets.
  - C. In dancing schools.

### 【答案】B

- 3. What made Hip-hop dancing well-known around the world?
  - A. The movie *Flashdance*.
  - B. New York and Los Angeles.
  - C. People's love for life.

### 【答案】A

- 4. Why are more and more people learning Hip-hop dancing?
  - A. Because they want to be dancers.
  - B. Because they want to be famous.
  - C. Because it is good for their health.

### 【答案】C

- 5. What is the main purpose of the passage?
  - A. To teach people the moves of Hip-hop dancing.
  - B. To give an introduction to Hip-hop dancing.
  - C. To show people's attitude towards life.

#### 【答案】B

- **例 7** 假设你是李华,你校将举行一场英语晚会。现请你给你的美国朋友 John 写一封信邀请他参加,内容应包括:
  - (1) 邀请他参加英语晚会 (English evening);
  - (2) 告知时间和地点;

(3) 介绍活动内容,如:用英语聊天、观看表演(performance)、赠送礼物、结交朋友等。

### 注意:

- (1) 词数 60~80;
- (2) 请写在答题卡对应位置;
- (3) 信件格式不做要求。

### 【答案】略